PACIFIC CITY JWSA BOARD OF DIRECTORS

BUDGET COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES

May 14, 2019
Chair McVicker called the May 14, 2019, Budget Committee Meeting to order at 5:02 PM in the Authority meeting room. 
Committee Members Present:  Carolyn McVicker, Cameron Gogas, Sean Lambert, Sean Carlton, Anne Price, Scott Culp, Garry Link, Bill Hite, and Nettie Casiano.  Kathy Starostka was absent.

Guests Present:  Robin Kostrikin and Mike Dill
Staff Present:  Tony Owen, Budget Officer, Michelle Hughes, Ray Browning, and Rachelle DeLoe.
Election for Budget Committee Officers:

Director Price nominated Scott Culp for Chair of the Budget Committee.  Bill Hite seconded.  Chair McVicker asked for all members to cast an oral vote to elect Mr. Culp as Budget Committee Chair, and it carried unanimously.

Chair McVicker handed the gavel to Chairman Culp, and Chairman Culp called for nominations for Secretary.

Director Price nominated Bill Hite for Secretary of the Budget Committee.  Chair McVicker seconded.  Chairman Culp asked for an oral vote to elect Bill Hite Budget Committee Secretary, and it carried unanimously.

BUDGET DISCUSSION

Mr. Owen wanted to thank Michelle Hughes and Rachelle DeLoe for their help and contribution to the budget.  
Mr. Owen said they were not proposing any rate increases to the monthly bill, but they were proposing an increase to SDC fees by 2.3%. Mr. Owen continued that they were decreasing the WWTP CIC by $10 for residential customers and $5 for vacation rentals and commercial customers. Mr. Owen said they would still be operating the same six funds from the Master Plan Fund through the Water Operating Fund. Mr. Owen continued that because they were between fiscal years, the Master Plan Fund would remain as is for the 19/20 fiscal year and change to a loan pay off fund in the 20/21 fiscal year.  Mr. Owen said overall the budget was similar to previous years.  Director Gogas asked why the Authority was not raising the month to month fees.  Mr. Owen replied they were not proposing an increase in the base rate because they believed they would have enough money coming in to cover costs.  Director Gogas clarified that they were proposing an increase to SDC fees.  Mr. Owen replied in the affirmative.  
Mr. Owen said in the 002 Master Plan Fund, they projected to have a working capital of $1.8 million dollars, which was enough to meet the USDA-Rural Development reserve requirements and to complete the project.  

Director Gogas asked if the Authority was in a place that they could handle a catastrophic event. Ms. Hughes replied that the Authority had enough money in reserve with each fund that they could handle an event.  Ms. Hughes gave examples of the balances of each fund.  Director Gogas asked if the Authority was gaining interest on those monies.  Ms. Hughes responded in the affirmative. Mr. Owen added that it was 2.75% interest. Director Gogas asked if that was monthly or annually.  Ms. Hughes replied that the money was in a government pool not a CD. Director Gogas clarified that the money was easily accessible and the Authority was not penalized for taking money out.  Mr. Owen confirmed.

Chairman Culp said he understood the Master Plan Fund was for the WWTP Improvement Project and that it would eventually morph into a new fund.  Mr. Owen replied in the affirmative. 

Chairman Culp led discussions of the FY 19/20 budget going through each fund.  

Chairman Culp began with the Master Plan Fund.  Secretary Hite asked what the difference was between the two lines that both read Revenue Totals, but had different amounts.  Ms. Hughes replied that they started each year with working capital, which was money from the previous year.  Ms. Hughes continued that the first Revenue Totals was the total of the revenue for that year and the second Revenue Totals was a combination of that years revenue and the previous years working capital.  Director Carlton asked Mr. Owen if he could elaborate on the difference between the Master Plan Fund and where the monies for the Master Plan update would be coming from.  Director Carlton said it was his understanding that the update would not be paid for out of the 002 Fund.  Mr. Owen said he was correct, the monies would come from the 004 and 005 Funds. Director Gogas asked if the money would then be moved into the 002 Fund.  Mr. Owen said no and explained that the 002 was called the Master Plan Fund because that was what it had always been.  Mr. Owen continued to say that because the Authority was in the middle of fiscal years at the time, they would maintain the name of Master Plan Fund, and the fund would only be used for completing the WWTP project.  Mr. Owen said he anticipated with the 20-21 budget for the fund to either be renamed or all leftover money would be transferred to a new fund specifically to pay the debt on the WWTP project.  Director Price clarified that the 002 Fund had not always been in use, but was there and available when needed.  Committee member Link asked why the column of 2019 Estimated was all zeroes.  Mr. Owen replied that it was something they didn’t use because it made the form more complicated.  Director Price added that unfortunately it was a part of the form and would have to stay. Secretary hite asked what Short Lived Assets were.  Mr. Owen replied that they were a requirement under the letter of conditions from Rural Development. Mr. Owen continued that Rural Development required the Authority to set aside $90,000 per year to pay for replacement and maintenance of the new equipment within the WWTP project. Mr. Owen added that it was an annual piece of the budget.  Ms. Hughes said they planned to expense it for that year and then move it to an asset account. Director Gogas asked if they were expecting to purchase more equipment, since there was a line item for it.  Ms. Hughes said there was still some equipment that had not come in yet.  Committee member Link asked for some clarification regarding assets and debt service. Mr. Owen said the annual payment to Rural Development was $396,000 and they Authority was required to put away 10% of that payment for 10 years so that at the end of the 10 years the Authority will have banked one whole payment. Mr. Owen continued that when setting up the fund they had planned to have the $396,000 payment already banked, and because they had done that, they were now able to lower customers rates for the coming fiscal year. 
Chairman Culp moved on to the 003 Bonded Debt Fund.  Chairman Culp asked if that fund was for the debt from Horn Creek.  Mr. Owen replied in the affirmative.  Chairman Culp said the Authority had refinanced it recently to receive a better interest rate.  Director Price said they had saved a large sum of money that benefitted the rate payers.  Director Price said she found the increase in current taxes levy was interesting. Chairman Culp asked if the Master Plan Fund would morph into something similar to the 003 Fund. Mr. Owen replied in affirmative. 
Chairman Culp moved on to the 004 Sewer SDC/CIC Fund.  Chairman Culp asked if the hookup fees would be affected by the increase in capital improvements. Mr. Owen said most likely.  Mr. Owen continued that he had asked the engineers for a proposal of updating the Master Plan and looking at SDC fees. Director Carlton asked where the costs for the Master Plan upgrade going to come from.  Mr. Owen replied that it would come out of engineering from both the 004 and the 005.  Director Carlton asked if the total amount in engineering would go to the upgrade.  Mr. Owen replied that there were two engineering line items, one in Capital Outlay and the other in SDC.  Mr. Owen said he did not know how much it would cost but he would guess it would take a substantial amount.  Mr. Owen said when the Authority did the update last in 2009-2010 it cost around $100,000 to $150,000. Mr. Owen continued that that time would most likely be more in depth, especially with the modeling of the sewer system.  Committee member Casiano asked Mr. Owen to explain the New Construction line in the SDC and CIC sections.  Mr. Owen said the system development charges could only be used for capacity increasing projects, such as a waste water treatment plant or building a new booster station with larger pumps. Mr. Owen continued that capital improvement charges could be used for whatever the board deemed necessary and were not restricted.  Mr. Owen gave a few examples of different things SDC’s and CIC’s could be used for.  Committee member Link asked if the estimated 10 new hookups was a high or low number.  Mr. Owen said the Authority was currently at seven SDC’s with six weeks to go.  Director Price said it is usually a guessing game, some years there were several and other years only a few.  Discussion ensued regarding past patterns of customers and SDC’s. Chairman Culp clarified that the Loan Repayment line item was for the loan taken out to pay for the Airport Lift Station. Secretary Hite asked why the New Construction line item was significantly less than the previous year.  Mr. Owen said he believed it was because some new construction had occurred.  Mr. Owen continued that the Authority appropriated the entire capital expense as one so that the board would have more flexibility.  Director Gogas asked why they were asking for $30,000 in the Computer/Office Equipment CI when they had not used even close to that much the previous two fiscal years.  Director Price said they were budgeted amounts.  Ms. Hughes said they may only spend $5,000, but in a catastrophe the money would be available. Ms. Hughes continued that if they did not budget for it, they could not spend it.  Discussion ensued regarding any equipment they anticipated purchasing in the future. 
Chairman Culp moved on to the 005 Water SDC/CIC Fund.  Chairman Culp asked what percentage of the community’s drinking water was coming from Horn Creek.  Mr. Owen said about 96%.  Mr. Owen added that it depended on weather and if they needed to use the wells. Director Gogas asked why they were asking to approve $160,000 when they only made $50,000 the year prior.  Ms. Hughes clarified that they were asking the board to approve a certain amount but they were only charging the customer a small amount.  Ms. Hughes gave the example of asking the board to approve $10 per customer and only charging $3 as they currently were doing. Ms. Hughes continued that if they needed to increase the rate during the year they would have the flexibility to do so, but she did not foresee that happening. Discussion ensued regarding the reasoning for assessing a lower amount.  Director Carlton asked if there were specific projects that the Authority had in mind pertaining to the New Construction line item.   Mr. Owen said that he would like to look more seriously at completing the second phase of Horn Creek and looking into replacement of some piping in town to determine if it would need to be financed.  Mr. Owen continued that it may seem like a lot of money but in the long run it wouldn’t be.  Director Price added especially when a lot of the projects would need to be contracted out.  Discussion ensued regarding specifics of the second phase of Horn Creek and rules regarding water rights.  
Chairman Culp moved on to the 104 Sewer O&M Fund.  Secretary Hite asked why the Operator In Training position was higher than the previous year.  Mr. Owen responded that they had hired two additional staff.  Director Price asked if there had been any inquiries into the Customer Assistance Program.  Ms. Hughes replied that they had had one customer that year and another several years back.  Director Gogas asked if the Authority would still be doing the Contract Sludge Hauling with the new waste water treatment plant.  Mr. Owen said probably not, but he did not intend on getting rid of the tanker truck, so it was possible. Chairman Culp said in the budget message it said medical expenses had gone up but he did not see that reflected in the budget.  Mr. Owen said they had gone up but he anticipated the expense would be less than previously budgeted.  Director Gogas asked if money had ever been put into the Assistant Manager account, since it had been budgeted the previous year and they had not yet hired a assistant manager.  Mr. Owen said it was not an account per se, but a line item expenditure.  Mr. Owen continued that the money had not been expended. Director Price said she was not surprised that the electricity line item had gone up, as the electricity rates had recently been raised. Chairman Culp asked if the new plant was using more electricity.  Mr. Owen said it was too soon to tell.  Director Gogas asked if they were still doing the streetlights.  Mr. Owen said streetlights were paid out of the 105 Fund and should not be reflected in the 104 Fund.  Mr. Owen said they would make sure to take that out.  Director Carlton asked if the NPDES permit was paid annually.  Mr. Owen replied in the affirmative.  Director Gogas asked if the Backflow Prevention Expense was another line item that would need cleaned up.  Mr. Owen replied in the affirmative.  
Chairman Culp moved on to the 105 O&M Fund.  Director Price mentioned that the streetlights were paid out of the 105 Fund.  Secretary Hite asked if the payroll expenses were split between the 104 and 105.  Mr. Owen said yes and added that they were not all split 50/50.  Mr. Owen continued that the only ones split 50/50 were his own, Ms. Hughes, and Ms. DeLoe. Mr. Owen said the other employees percentages were determined based on where they worked in sewer and water.  Chair McVicker added that it was a requirement from Rural Development that they split the sewer and water departments. Chairman Culp asked if Overtime was based on weekends.  Mr. Owen replied that it also included holidays and after hours.  Director Price said the 105 Fund is where you would see reflected the lease agreement for Horn Creek.  Chairman Culp asked what the Transportation line item was used for.  Mr. Owen responded that it covered fuel and parts for the rolling stock.  Director Gogas asked if the Authority owned the backhoe.  Mr. Owen replied in the affirmative.  Secretary Hite asked about the Transfer to 005.  Secretary Hite continued that the transfer out of 105 and the transfer into the 005 were different amounts.  Mr. Owen said that was a mistake and should reflect $122,455.  Mr. Owen continued that they would make the correction to the 005 Fund so that they match.  
Chairman Culp said that the last few pages were informational.  Director Gogas asked if vacation rentals were charged differently from residential.  Mr. Owen replied in the affirmative.  Director Gogas asked if the vacation rentals would see a decrease in their rates.  Ms. Hughes said they would be decreased by $5 for the WWTP CIC. Director Gogas asked if there was a difference in usage between residential and vacation rentals.  Ms. Hughes said yes, significantly. Ms. Hughes mentioned that each year they got a list from Community Development of active vacation rentals to change the rates in the system for customers that may have forgotten to call.  Discussion ensued regarding the tier system for vacation rentals and commercial properties.  Chairman Culp asked what an Operator 3 was. Mr. Owen said it was a position they had not yet filled and could change into the assistant manager position in the future.  Discussion ensued regarding the qualifications and experience the Authority was looking for in an assistant manager.  
GUEST QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS
Robin Kostrikin asked how much money would be allocated to water and how much to sewer of the $20 million.  Mr. Owen said it would be impossible for him to comment without the Master Plan being updated.  

Ms. Kostrikin asked how long it typically took for Parametrix to complete an update. Mr. Owen said it was difficult to determine because they were going to do sewer modeling which can take 9-10 months.  Mr. Owen continued that he would like it to be much sooner than that.  Mr. Owen said he was hoping to have a proposal from Parametrix within the next week.  

Mike Dill said he supported the plan to do sewer modeling and gave a few examples of his experiences.   

Ms. Kostrikin asked how many commercial properties were in the community.  Ms. Hughes replied 78.  Ms. Kostrikin asked how many residential.  Ms. Hughes said there were 1410 total, around 1000 were residential. 

Secretary Hite asked how many lots were prepaid in the community.  Ms. Hughes said she believed around 200.  Mr. Owen said he didn’t believe there were that many but there were several still.  Committee member Link asked what they meant by prepaid.  Chairman Culp responded that several years before, when the Authority needed capital money, they allowed customers to prepay utilities at a very low rate on their empty lots. Committee member Link asked if the prepayment stayed with the lot.  Ms. Hughes replied in the affirmative. 
Mr. Dill asked if the Authority had a plan to write a grant for the AC pipe project.  Mr. Owen said that would depend on the funding agency and their requirements.  Chair McVicker said that it wasn’t part of the budget process as much as it was a part of a project process.  Chair McVicker gave a summary of the process they took when beginning the WWTP project. 

Secretary Hite asked who paid for the restrooms at the parks.  Mr. Owen said the Tillamook County Parks Department paid for them.
BUDGET APPROVAL

Chairman Culp entertained a motion for budget approval.

Committee member Link asked for clarification about what correction was made.  Mr. Owen said that they would change the transfer amount in the 005 Fund and change an expenditure accordingly to reflect that amount as well. 

Motion 
Secretary Hite moved to approve the FY 19/20 proposed budget as corrected. Budget Committee Casiano seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.
Chairman Culp adjourned the meeting at 5:54 PM.  
The PCJWSA Board of Directors approved these minutes on June 4, 2019, by the following votes:

Aye______   Nay______   Abstain______   Absent______

ATTEST















__
 Scott Culp, Budget Committee Chairman

             Bill Hite, Budget Committee Secretary














__
 Carolyn McVicker, Board of Directors Chair
 Tony Owen, Authority Manager   
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